HEATONS & REDDISH AREA COMMITTEE

Meeting: 27 January 2020

At: 6.00 pm

PRESENT

Councillor Dean Fitzpatrick (Chair) in the chair; Councillor Roy Driver (Vice-Chair); Councillors Colin Foster, Yvonne Guariento, Tom McGee, Janet Mobbs, Dena Ryness, David Sedgwick, John Taylor, Jude Wells and David Wilson.

1. MINUTES

The Minutes (copies of which had been circulated) of the meeting held on 9 December 2019 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillors and officers were invited to declare any interests they had in any of the items on the agenda for the meeting.

The following interests were declared:-

Personal Interests

<u>Councillor</u> <u>Interest</u>

Jude Wells Agenda Item 7 - Road Safety Around Schools -

Abingdon Primary School, as a Governor of the

Abingdon Primary School.

Personal and Prejudicial Interests

<u>Councillor</u> <u>Interest</u>

David Sedgwick Agenda Item 4 (vi) – 'Application for Ward

Flexibility Funding – Drawing Board Productions',

by virtue of knowing the applicant.

Councillor Sedgwick left the room during the consideration of this item and took no part in the

discussion or vote.

Janet Mobbs Agenda Item 12 – 'Mayoral Challenge Fund –

Heaton Norris Park Bridge', by virtue of living on

Church Road.

Councillor Mobbs left the room during the

consideration of this item and took no part in the

discussion or vote.

3. URGENT DECISIONS

No urgent decisions were reported.

4. COMMUNITY ENGAGEMENT

(i) Chair's Announcements

There were no Chair's announcements.

(ii) Public Realm

No issues were raised.

(iii) Petitions

No petitions were submitted.

(iv) Open Forum

A representative of the Deputy Chief Executive reported that no organisation had indicated that they wished to address the Area Committee as part of the Open Forum arrangements.

(v) Application for Ward Flexibility Funding - Drawing Board Productions

Amanda Fourie attended the meeting and submitted an application for Ward Flexibility funding on behalf of Drawing Board Productions towards the cost of a new independent monthly not-for-profit community newspaper for the Heatons and Reddish area.

RESOLVED – That, approval be given to an application from Drawing Board Productions for a grant of £700 from the Ward Flexibility Funding Budget (£250 from the Heatons North ward allocation and £150 from each of the Heatons South, Reddish North and Reddish South ward allocations) towards the cost of a new independent monthly not-for-profit community newspaper for the Heatons and Reddish area.

5. DEVELOPMENT APPLICATIONS

There were no applications to consider.

6. PLANNING APPEALS, ENFORCEMENT APPEALS & ENFORCEMENT NOTICES

A representative of the Deputy Chief Executive submitted a report (copies of which had been circulated) listing any outstanding or recently determined planning appeals and enforcement activity within the area represented by the Heatons and Reddish Area Committee.

RESOLVED – That the report be noted.

7. ROAD SAFETY AROUND SCHOOLS - ABINGDON PRIMARY SCHOOL

A representative of the Corporate Director for Place Management & Regeneration submitted a report (copies of which had been circulated) detailing the findings of a consultation exercise for Road Safety around Schools – Abingdon Primary School and to seek approval for the introduction of Traffic Regulation Orders, associated signage and dropped kerbs including: -

- Introduction of no waiting at any time restrictions at the junction of Abingdon Road and Ambleside Road;
- Introduction of no waiting at any time restrictions at the junction of Abingdon Road/Dumbarton Road and Dalkeith Road;
- Replacement of red tactile paving at the school entrance on Abingdon Road with the buff tactile paving; and
- Installation of 6no. pencil bollards on Abingdon Road along the frontage of the school.

RESOLVED - That approval be given to the proposals for Road Safety around Schools in the vicinity of Abingdon Primary School as detailed in Section 3 of the report, and to the legal advertising of the following package of traffic regulation orders and, subject to the receipt of no objections within 21 days of the advertisement date, the subsequent making of the orders at a cost of £5,250 to be funded from the Road Safety around Schools Programme: -

No Waiting At Any Time

Location	Extent	
Ambleside Road	From the intersection of the southern kerbline of	
(Both Sides)	Abingdon Road for a distance of 11 metres.	
Abingdon Road (Southern Side)	From a point 16.5 metres south west of the intersection of the western kerbline of Ambleside Road, to a point 11.5 metres north east of the intersection of the eastern kerbline of Ambleside Road.	
Dalkeith Road (Both Sides)	From the intersection of the eastern kerbline of Dumbarton Road for a distance of 11 metres.	
Dumbarton Road (Eastern Side)	From a point 9 metres north of the intersection of the north eastern kerbline of Dalkeith Road, to a point 11.5 metres south of the intersection of the south eastern kerbline of Dalkeith Road.	
Abingdon Road	From the intersection of the western kerbline of	
(Both Sides)	Dumbarton Road for a distance of 12 metres.	
Dumbarton Road (Western Side)	From a point 9 metres north of the intersection of the north western kerbline of Dalkeith Road, to a point 11.5 metres south of the intersection of the south western kerbline of Dalkeith Road.	

8. ROAD SAFETY AROUND SCHOOLS - NORRIS BANK PRIMARY SCHOOL

A representative of the Corporate Director for Place Management & Regeneration submitted a report (copies of which had been circulated) detailing the findings of a consultation exercise for Road Safety around Schools – Norris Bank Primary School and to seek approval for the introduction of Traffic Regulation Orders, for 20mph speed limits and give way markings on Norris Hill Drive; Winchester Drive; Blandford Road; Ridgemont Avenue; The Square; and The Green, Heaton Norris.

The Area Committee has previously considered and given approval to a proposed 20mph speed limit covering the entire lengths of Wittenbury Road, Marlcroft Avenue and Mossfield Close at its meeting on 23 September 2019 and has been included in the Traffic Regulation Order Schedule for this proposal for the purposes of statutory advertising.

RESOLVED - That approval be given to the proposals for Road Safety around Schools in the vicinity of Abingdon Primary School as detailed in Section 3 of the report and to the legal advertising of the following package of traffic regulation orders and, subject to the receipt of no objections within 21 days of the advertisement date, the subsequent making of the orders at a cost of £4,650 to be funded from the Road Safety around Schools Programme: -

20 mph Speed Limit

Road Name	Extent
Green Lane, Heaton Norris	From a point 55 metres east its junction with Colchester Drive, for a distance of 75 metres in an easterly direction.
Norris Hill Drive, Heaton Norris	For its entire length
The Square, Heaton Norris	For its entire length
The Green, Heaton Norris	For its entire length
Blandford Road, Heaton Norris	For its entire length
Winchester Drive, Heaton Norris	For its entire length
Ridgemont Avenue, Heaton Norris	For its entire length
Wittenbury Road, Heaton Norris	For its entire length
Marlcroft Avenue, Heaton Norris	For its entire length
Mossfield Close, Heaton Norris	For its entire length

9. HIGHWAYS MAINTENANCE DELEGATED BUDGET REPORT

A representative of the Corporate Director for Place Management and Regeneration submitted a report (copies of which had been circulated) detailing a proposal to clean out and jet gullies on a number of unadopted roads in the area represented by the Heatons & Reddish Area Committee.

RESOLVED – That approval be given to the cleaning out and jetting of gullies on the following roads at a total cost of £1,321 to be funded from the Area Committee's Delegated Budget: -

<u>Ward</u>	Roads	Cost
Heatons North	Wingate Road and Princes Road	£528.40
Heatons South	Pleachway, Park Row, Park Place, Vale Close, Brighton Road, o/s 8/10 Ridgmont Avenue	£264.20
Reddish South	Victoria Road, Brook Road, Reddish Vale Road	£528.40

10. NEWARK ROAD, EASTCOTE ROAD, HANDFORTH ROAD, FAIRFORD CLOSE & BASLOW GROVE, REDDISH

A representative of the Corporate Director for Place Management & Regeneration submitted a report (copies of which had been circulated) detailing a proposal for a "No Waiting At Any Time" restriction on Newark Road at its junctions with Eastcote Road, Handforth Road, Fairford Close and Baslow Grove in Reddish.

RESOLVED – That approval be given to the legal advertising of the following traffic regulation orders and, subject to the receipt of no objections within 21 days of the advertisement date, the subsequent making of the orders at a cost of £1,260 to be funded from the Area Committee's Delegated Budget (Reddish South ward allocation):-

No Waiting at Any Time:

Newark Road

North side from a point 12 metres West of the Westerly kerb line of Reddish Road for a distance of 38 metres in a Westerly direction.

North side from a point 12 metres East of the Easterly kerb line of Handforth Road to a point 10 metres West of the Westerly kerb line of Handforth road.

North side from a point 10 metres East of the Easterly kerb line of Eastcote Road to a point 10 metres West of the Westerly kerb line of Eastcote Road.

South side from a point 10 metres East of the Easterly kerb line of Baslow Grove to a point 10 metres west of the Westerly kerb line of Baslow Grove.

Heatons & Reddish Area Committee - 27 January 2020

South side from a point 10 metres East of the Easterly kerb line of Fairford Close to a point 10 metres West of the Westerly kerb line of Fairford Close.

Handforth Road

Both sides for a distance of 10 metres from the Northerly kerb line of Newark Road in a northly direction.

Eastcote Road

Both sides for a distance of 10 metres from the Northerly kerb line of Newark Road in a northerly direction.

Baslow Grove

Both sides for a distance of 8 metres from the Southerly kerb line of Newark Road in a southerly direction.

Fairford Close

Both sides for a distance of 10 metres from the Southerly kerb line of Newark Road in a southerly direction.

11. COMMUNITY ENGAGEMENT (continued)

(i) Public Question Time

Members of the public were invited to put questions to the Chair of the Area Committee on any matters within the powers and duties of the Area Committee, subject to the exclusions set out in the Code of Practice.

Two public questions were submitted in relation to the 'Mayor's Cycling and Walking Challenge Fund – Heaton Cycle Links' (see Minute 12 below) raising concerns in relation to ongoing maintenance, the protection of trees, impact on Conservation areas and the process of public consultation.

In response, assurance was provided that in relation to the Leegate Road scheme discussions with residents and landowners were ongoing addressing concerns raised during the consultation events. It was stated that the Council's Conservation and Arboricultural Officers would also be involved in discussions for matters relating to the maintenance of the trees. If proposed works were going ahead residents would be kept informed of any details relating to any traffic management needed to enable the safe implementation of the scheme. It was also noted that regarding Kingsleigh Road, two options to improve the crossing were proposed as part of the consultation process. The details of which were available on the Council's website.

12. MAYOR'S CYCLING AND WALKING CHALLENGE FUND – HEATON CYCLE LINKS

A representative of the Corporate Director for Place Management & Regeneration submitted a report (copies of which had been circulated) detailing a series of proposals to enhance the walking and cycling links on various roads and paths in the Heatons and providing the results of a consultation on the Mayor's Challenge Fund proposals for an improved foot and cycle route between the Fallowfield Loop in Reddish and the Transpennine Trail in Heaton Mersey.

The following comments were made/issues raised: -

- Concern was expressed in relation to who would be responsible for the maintenance of any trees in the development and would there be any proposed maintenance policy. In response, it was stated that the scheme was part of the capital fund, that needed to be spent by March 2022, however, the fund would not be carried over for maintenance schemes, but Transport for Greater Manchester and the Mayor are aware of the concerns.
- Concern was expressed relating to traffic calming speed bumps and the access for
 cyclists along the routes. In response, it was stated that "speed cushions" were being
 looked at with a gap between the cushions for the cyclists to use.
- Clarification was sought regarding the replacement for the gates and the proposed barriers and whether it would be fit for purpose. In response, it was commented that the gates and barriers were not yet designed but would need to be accessible for a double push-chair and a mobility scooter.
- A discussion took place in relation to the breakdown of the costs in terms of each stage
 of the scheme and the opportunities for the community groups to get involved in the
 scheme across the area.
- It was noted that a number of respondents to the consultation enquired about the "drawings" and be able to view in detail. In response, the Committee were informed that the "drawings were available for viewing on the website and at Fred Perry House and once finalised following the consultation, would be shared with Ward Councillors and other interested parties.
- Clarification was sought in relation to the upgrade of Nelstrop Road North and if any discussions had taken place with Manchester City Council. In response, it was commented that discussions were ongoing with Manchester City Council who were happy with the proposals to date.
- It was noted that the issues raised relating to maintenance of the trees and the pathway needed to be emphasised and that some sort of assurance needed to be given for a long-term maintenance budget to be put in place.

RESOLVED – (1) That the results of the recent consultation exercise carried out with residents and businesses around the Heatons and Reddish area in relation to an improved foot and cycle route between the Fallowfield Loop in Reddish and the Transpennine Trail in Heaton Mersey be noted.

(2) That approval be given to Proposals A,B,D,E,G,I and L (as detailed in Section 3 of the report) and to the legal advertising of the associated package of Traffic Regulation Orders (as detailed in Appendix C of the report), insofar as they related to Local Distributor and

Local Access Roads within their purview. and subject to the receipt of no objections within 21 days of the advertisement date, the subsequent making of the Orders.

(3) That the Cabinet Member for Economy & Regeneration be recommended to give approval to Proposals C2, F1, H, J and K (as detailed in Section 3 of the report) and to the legal advertising of the associated package of Traffic Regulation Orders (as detailed in Appendix C of the report), insofar as they related to Strategic Highways and District Distributor Roads, and subject to the receipt of no objections within 21 days of the advertisement date, the subsequent making of the Orders.

13. MAYORAL CHALLENGE FUND - HEATON NORRIS PARK BRIDGE

A representative of the Corporate Director for Place Management and Regeneration submitted a report (copies of which had been circulated) detailing the results of the consultation exercise carried out for the Heaton Norris Park Bridge proposals to replace the current Hatton Street footbridge over the M60 and associated links to Heaton Norris, Heaton Moor and Heaton Chapel including a pocket Park on Belmont Street, 20mph zones, a crossing on the A6, works at Manchester Road and in Manchester Road Park.

The following comments were made/issues raised: -

- Clarification was sought regarding the timescales for the planning application for the Heatons Norris Park Bridge to be submitted. In response, it was commented that it would take about 6 months to submit the planning application due to a delay by Highways England announcing their investment programme for 2020-2025.
- Clarification was sought regarding Manchester Road and discussions with British Rail and the MOT garage regarding the new cycle and pedestrian bridge over the M60. In response, it was commented that discussions were in the preliminary stages, but no agreement had been made.
- Concerns were expressed regarding the flooding around the Manchester Road park
 area and the issues raised by the Friends of Manchester with Green Space and the
 Environmental Agency and whether the "friends group" would be involved in any future
 discussions. In response, it was commented that the scheme was being developed
 with the community and the "friends group" will be involved in the discussions.
- Concern was raised regarding the traffic management on Eaton Road in the vicinity of the west aside of the A6 with queues of cars trying to beat the traffic lights to turn into Vaughn Road. The concerns were noted and assurance was given that it would be looked into as part of the scheme.
- It was noted that the proposals for the scheme are very positive for the area including the pocket park and for the residents living in the neighbourhood.

RESOLVED – That the Cabinet Member for Economy & Regeneration be recommended to give approval to the proposed measures for improved connections to the proposed new Heaton Norris Park Bridge (as detailed in Section 3 of the report) and:-

(i) give the necessary approvals to permit the submission of a planning application for a new cycling and walking bridge over the M60 and A560 (Great Egerton Street) and the associated ramps and steps.

(ii) given approval to the legal advertising of the associated package of Traffic Regulation Orders (as detailed in Appendix D of the report), and subject to the receipt of no objections within 21 days of the advertisement date, the subsequent making of the Orders.

14. PROGRESS ON AREA COMMITTEE DECISIONS

A representative of the Deputy Chief Executive submitted a report (copies of which had been circulated) updating the Area Committee on the progress on decisions taken by the Area Committee since the last meeting and the current position on the Area Flexibility and the Delegated budget.

The Chair reported that he had received the details of quotes received by the Council for the repair of the wall at the entrance to Heaton Mersey Common and the removal of graffiti, and requested that the Area Committee gives consideration to the delegation of authority to allocate funding from the Area Committee's Delegated Budget for the completion of these works within the current financial year.

RESOLVED - (1) That the report be noted.

(2) That authority be delegated to the Deputy Chief Executive, in consultation with the Chair and Highway Ward Spokespersons for the Heatons North and Heatons South wards, to give approval to the undertaking of works to the wall at the entrance to Heaton Mersey Common and the removal of graffiti to be funded from the Area Committee's Delegated Budget at a cost not exceeding £3,000 (50% from each of the Heatons North and Heatons South ward allocation).

The meeting closed at 8.00 pm